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Narcolepsy is defined as a neurological disorder and is char-
acterized by excessive daytime somnolence, sleep paralysis and 
cataplexy [1]. The cause of this disorder is thought to be a loss 
of function of the neurones in the hypothalamus producing 
hypocretin/orexin peptides, which play an important role in the 
control of the human sleep-wake cycle [2]. Herein we present 
an emergency caesarean surgery of a narcoleptic patient under 
general anesthesia who was not receiving any treatment.

A 35-year-old primigravida (weight: 82 kg, height: 165 cm) 
with a 13-year history of narcolepsy at 39 weeks gestation re-
ceived emergency caesarean delivery due to failure of labor pro-
gression. She first experienced symptoms of excessive sleepiness 
when she was 22 years old, but she had been diagnosed by her 
neurologist at age 25 with narcolepsy. She was treated well with 
modafinil 200 mg and imipramine 10 mg. She stopped her medi-
cation of her own account 1.5 years ago. Bedside ultrasound, 
revealed fetal distress, and the patient was taken to the operating 
room for an emergency caesarean section. In the operating room, 
routine monitors (electrocardiogram, pulse oximeter, arterial 
blood pressure) were attached. Her blood pressure was 144/92 
mmHg, heart rate was 88 beats/min, and pulse oximeter oxygen 
saturation was 97% at room air. Bispectral index (BIS) values of 
the patient were recorded using a BIS sensor applied to her left 
forehead.

General anesthesia was induced with propofol 2 mg/kg, and 
rocuronium 0.6 mg/kg IV was administered to facilitate tracheal 
intubation. BIS values of the patient were above 95 before induc-
tion of anesthesia. Her trachea was intubated with a 7.5 mm-
sized endotracheal tube in one attempt without difficulty. A live 

female baby weighing 3160 g was delivered (APGAR scores; at 
one minute: 9, and at five minutes: 10). Anesthesia was main-
tained with sevoflurane in 1 : 1 of oxygen and nitrous oxide 
mixture, with end tidal sevoflurane concentrations between 
0.8-1.4%. BIS values ranged between 46 and 60. Hemodynamic 
parameters of the patient were stable during the surgery. The 
surgery lasted 50 minutes. Postoperative analgesia was provided 
with intramuscular diclofenac sodium. Neuromuscular block-
ade was antagonized with 100 mg sugammadex. When she 
responded to verbal commands with sufficient respiration and 
neuromuscular function, she was extubated successfully. Her 
BIS value was above 94 after extubation. She did not experience 
any complications such as cataplexy, apnea, or prolonged emer-
gence associated with narcolepsy in the postanesthesia care unit. 
She was discharged home on the third postoperative day.

There’s no specific treatment for narcolepsy. While exces-
sive daytime sleepiness is treated using central nervous system 
stimulants, cataplexy is treated with various tricyclic antide-
pressants or with fluoxetine. All of these drugs used to treat 
narcolepsy are metabolized in the liver by the cytocrome P 450 
system as propofol and fentanyl. For this reason, the anesthesist 
should be aware of potential drug interactions [3]. Additionally, 
use of amphetamines may cause a depletion of catecholamines 
and reduce patients’ ability to generate a sympathetic response 
to hypotension. Direct acting agents such as phenylephrine and 
/or epinephrine should be used to treat refractory hypotension 
instead of indirect acting agents such as ephedrine [4].

It has been reported that central nervous system stimulants 
like modafinil can be used safely during the preoperative pe-
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riod. However, limited information is available about the safety 
of modafinil in pregnancy. Embryo toxicity has been shown in 
rats, and the manufacturer recommends avoidance during preg-
nancy and while breastfeeding [5]. Our patient had been using 
modafinil 200 mg and imipramine 10 mg once daily before her 
current pregnancy, but she stopped taking her medication. 

In the present case report, we used sevoflurane in a 50% oxy-

gen and 50% nitrous oxide mixture without complication. We 
used a BIS monitor for titrating sevoflurane concentrations. We 
did not use narcotics and long-acting agents. Our patient was 
extubated without any complication at the end of the operation. 
In conclusion, we found sevoflurane anesthesia safe to use for 
the management of an uncontrolled narcoleptic patient with BIS 
monitoring for emergence caesarean section. 
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